SUBJECT CENTRE FOR LANGUAGES, LINGUISTICS AND AREA STUDIES
SOUTHAMPTON ADVISORY GROUP

Minutes of the Meeting held on 26 February 2004

Present:
George Blue (Chair) GB, Liz Ashurst EJA, Dr Bill Brooks BB, Prof M Kelly MHK, Dr Paul Cooper PC, Dr John Canning JC, Prof Ros Mitchell RFM, Adam Warren AW, Alison Dickens AD, Vicky Wright VW, Jane Copeland LJC (Minutes Secretary)

1.       Apologies for absence
Jackie Rafferty, Prof Kate McLuskie.
2.        Minutes of the last meeting and matters arising
2.1      4.3 Foundation Degrees - VW reported that City University is working toward Foundation Degrees in the languages area. Tim Connell has given presentations on their work, which have been well received.
A community interpreting project with community languages in particular is currently being considered jointly with SOAS. PC asked which other areas would be amenable to Foundation Degrees and VW replied that Southampton General Hospital had recently expressed the wish to train interpreters. MHK also mentioned teaching assistants as potential candidates for these degrees, which by their nature need to be very vocational. VW commented that there does not seem to be the take-up nationally. GB enquired whether there would be scope for English Language teaching to form a component of Foundation Degrees. He noted that there are very few qualifications and they are not aimed at the refugee market.
RFM enquired whether Foundation Degrees are financially more attractive to students than other degrees but it was confirmed that fees are not yet known. JC asked whether employers would finance potential students and a discussion then followed about entitlements of those of refugee status. It was agreed that these issues will come to the forefront in political discussions in the near future.
GB added that Foundation Degrees are being developed at New College and BB concluded the discussion by asking if the concept was not about partnerships, citing Totton College as a potential partner.
2.2     5.2 External Examiners - with regard to training for External
Examiners GB stated that pressure is mounting at National level to increase training for them. MHK reported that he has raised this with the Subject Centre Advisory Board and the members found it
interesting but not a priority, so no action has been taken yet. When the question was recently put to Peter Williams, the head of the QAA, it was clear that he was not keen to get involved. MHK noted that it was considered good practice but not a requirement to provide training for External Examiners. BB advised that inspections that have so far been carried out have shown that the situation is not that bad, so there has not been a rush to embark on training. He added that the QAA published its first report in March 04 which gives broad guidelines but as yet no subject-specific guidelines. AD suggested that the guidelines could be requested from the QAA and it was agreed that the Subject Centre would consider commissioning something for the Good Practice Guide on training for External Examiners.
Action : SC Team
3.
Subject Centre Activity
EJA reported on this item and was pleased to confirm that events run by the Subject Centre since the last meeting appear to have been well received.
The Marketing Event adopted an upbeat approach to the recruitment issue and the Subject Centre has helped to establish a subject association for Area Studies called The United Kingdom Council of Area Studies Associations (UKCASA).  The Subject Centre is offering support but not funding the venture as such, as it was conceived as a self-funding body. This association is appreciated by the community.
BB asked about "Selling Languages". EJA explained that since the SC's remit is Teaching and Learning in Higher Education, the SC has to keep itself in check. However, anything organised on recruitment to HE is always well received. The presentation in The Languages Box is more geared to 16-18 year olds than younger pupils but the Languages : Work project being led by CILT is producing materials aimed at 11-14 year olds. RFM asked who is discussing languages for ages 14-19 and whether universities were involved. If so, could the Subject Centre be of any help here? MHK replied that due to his involvement in the National Languages Strategy he was aware of who participates in this discussion. There is pressure to draw universities into the implementation of the strategy. At the European level the 3rd thematic Network Project has a stream that the SC and CILT are involved in which is looking at cross-sectional partnerships. However, there is very little money available for this work and the SC could run the risk of chasing funds for small projects at the expense of its own activities.
PC commented that it is possible to influence pre-university education by looking at what careers languages students follow after graduating and wondered whether the Subject Centre or Southampton University were active along these lines. MHK replied that there is a lot of activity currently in this field, such as the Languages : Work project which is looking at employability of language graduates. One marketing ploy that has been used is to point out that languages graduates do not have to become teachers. MHK continued that the SC is at present working on a Taxonomy of Rationales, which will include motivating factors for why people choose languages. He explained that numbers taking GCSE languages were dropping and this had intensified since the Government decided to remove modern languages from the list of compulsory GCSE subjects. MHK referred to the Student Ambassador scheme, where a large number of students have volunteered to be ambassadors. He explained that money or credits are needed to attract ambassadors and that only a few universities are doing it at the moment. MHK added that the SC is also focussing on the year abroad, which can promote interest in teaching - assistantships are becoming more popular.
AD spoke about a project going on in Scotland which included an interesting case study on ab initio French.
VW suggested that the SC should be working more with languages colleges.
The meeting of the Focus Group on Residence Abroad which took place in December 2003 produced ideas which are now being focused on an event to be held in May 2004. Residence Abroad needs to be marketed strongly in order to attract students to languages. Other future events included a workshop looking at RFM's Criticality project and the Subject Centre Conference on 30 June/01 July at SOAS.
Projects - Pedagogical Research
This was funded by the LTSN. The project has allocated monies to a number of smaller projects. AD attended a meeting and the project seems to have been very successful. In this connection RFM was able to report that when she ran a workshop for the project leaders they felt privileged to receive funding from a national body such as the SC.
The European Languages Portfolio event held on 20/02/04 was also successful. There were a large number of synergies between the different presenting groups and they were in favour of continuing to meet together as a group.
Employability - research and collation continues prior to publication of rationales for studying languages, linguistics and area studies.
The website is being developed continuously and case studies from projects are currently being sought for inclusion in the Good Practice Guide.
The Liaison Newsletter is now ready to be distributed. (Since this meeting the newsletter has been despatched.)
Postgraduate training issues in Linguistics. AD confirmed that HEIs in the North East have now followed the example set by the North West Centre for Linguistics and organised a training programme.
Collaboration in Modern Languages in Higher Education.  BB enquired what was emerging from this venture. EJA replied that inter-institutional collaboration demanded a lot of effort and was difficult to do. The point of the programme was to produce deliverables for Modern Languages and learn some lessons about collaboration and watch to see what comes out of them. Large overheads are involved - usually 1 senior academic from each of the two departments involved has to spend considerable time on this. Owing to centrally-based problems in QAA the system is not the same in both of the institutions involved. There is a positive feeling about this, the outcomes will be good but at considerable cost. Finally, MHK stated that the project was originally designed to give impetus to the languages community. However, Hull University closed their Dutch programme very early. There are areas where MA programmes have run on a collaborative basis which would not have done so on an individual basis.
4.        Links between the Subject Centre and activity in Southampton
MHK summarised the areas in which links have been established to date between the Subject Centre and other areas of the University :
Modern Languages are involved in a number of Subject Centre projects, e.g. Lingua projects 'Join the Club' and 'Open the Door'. Andrea Reiter is becoming involved as a contact particularly in the Residence Abroad project and will be speaking at the next event in May 2004.
Florence Myles of ML has now joined the Linguistics Advisory Group.
RFM found collaboration between her project team and the SC on the Criticality project very helpful and this should produce a successful event for the Subject Centre.
5.        Update on Issues arising from the White Paper
5.1      HE Academy
MHK reported that the formation of the Academy is now forging ahead and is becoming established as an independent body with charter status owned by the sector's funding councils. As from the end of April 2004 the Subject Centre will be formally part of the Academy together with the other subject centres. At the beginning of the next academic year the Subject Centre will be funded directly by the Academy. MHK noted that the configuration of the subject centres is being reviewed within the Academy. The Academy has a wider brief than the LTSN and it appears that some subject centres may combine with others. However, it seems safe to say that this Subject Centre is not being targeted to join with any other but is being encouraged to develop links with other arts-related bodies and other subject centres with the same marketing and recruitment problems. PC asked whether there will be regular monitoring when the subject centres become permanent. MHK replied that some monitoring exists now and this will be intensified.
With regard to funding, an uplift is expected during the coming year. Discussions are continuing with the funding councils. Hefce may offer to fund overheads which they have declined to do previously. An increase in funding for core activities is also expected. GB asked if the Academy was generally deemed to be a good thing for the Subject Centre and MHK replied that no problems have been encountered to date. It will certainly be challenging in as much as the Academy is taking on ILT and the Subject Centre will be part of the same operation. MHK noted that there would be a branding change and that this is currently under discussion.
5.2      Centres for Excellence in Teaching and Learning (CETLs)
The subject centres are not allowed to bid to become CETLs themselves and have been given directions on what they may and may not do in relation to the bidding process. The subject centres may provide information they have previously acquired and can give advice to potential bidders but cannot lead bids. Most universities are likely to bid for CETLs. There will be considerable benefits for the Academy to encourage good co-operation between the CETLs and itself. EJA added that the CETLs will be permitted to use up to 20% of their funding for dissemination. CETLs are required to have a strategy and to involve subject centres in this. It has not been determined yet how many CETLs there will be but they will be a mix of inter-disciplinary and single subject bodies. MLs at Southampton University are bidding for a CETL and therefore the Subject Centre must take care to proceed fairly with the other universities also bidding. Looking to the future, the relationship of the Subject Centre with its CETLs could be a large part of Subject Centre activity. At present only England and Ireland are bidding for CETLs, Wales and Scotland are not part of this development. So the Subject Centre will have to manage fairly differentiated constituencies.
PC noted that there would be a minimum of 70 CETLs, with most probably a larger number of bidders submitting smaller bids.
Hefce are expecting around 600 bids. Southampton is taking forward 4 out of 5 bids which were submitted. MHK continued that the LTSN has been very involved in shaping the documentation and inviting bids. The aim of the Government was to reward excellence and to see competitive bidding between institutions. Discussion followed about whether it was a good idea to have several good languages bids. The Subject Centre will be represented at meetings due to be held on 02/03/04 and 04/03/04 to discuss CETLs where there may be an opportunity for clustering.
6.        Implementation of the National Languages Strategy: An Update from Mike Kelly
MHK explained that the Strategy for England is owned by the DfES. The National Strategy Board works with sectoral groups and the Languages Strategy is one of these which has been approved by the Board.
A Research Project into the current provision of Modern Languages is being led by H. Footitt and supported by the Subject Centre. This is funded by the DfES as part of the National Languages Strategy. The Languages Ladder is another strand of the National Languages Strategy. Southampton MLs is one of the pilots. It is a small feature but better than nothing and may be able to be built on.
7.       Any other business and date of next meeting
There being no other business it was agreed that the next meeting would be in July 2004 (date tbc).
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